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1.0 Call to Order
President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:40 pm and called for nominations for the position of Vice President of the Board, as Unfinished Organizational Meeting Business.

Motion by Burns, seconded by Rosenthal, nominated Paul Slayton as Vice President of the Board of Education. 

There were no further nominations.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

(The Oath Book being unavailable, Mr. Slayton will be sworn in as Vice President and sign the Book in a timely manner.)

2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the July 10, 2012 Annual Organizational and Regular Meeting.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Fleischhauer); 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
3.0 Public Comment
None

4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1 
2012-13 Board Goal Development Process*
President Burns opened the discussion by asking that her colleagues confirm their availability for a special meeting on September 18, 2012 for a full discussion and possible drafting of the Goals for the 2012-13 school year. 

The Board members discussed the possible approaches to Goal Development, including drawing up separate Goals for the Board itself, Goals for the Committees, and Goals for the District Administration. The need to continue setting goals that would articulate a vision was discussed, along with a need for specificity in setting out what steps would be taken to reach the goals and what metrics would be used to determine progress and eventual success. 

One specific possibility suggested by a Board member was the goal of increasing community attendance at Board meetings, with discussion of whether this would be a goal for the Communications Committee, and suggestions on how this might be accomplished. One suggestion was a coupon system through which attendees could receive ice cream or some other incentive. Another suggestion was to schedule student presentations of projects at the beginning of Board meetings. Parents, friends and family members would likely be interested in attending to view the students’ presentations.
Several comments focused on the need, when setting District goals, to allow the District Administrators to determine the best specific steps for accomplishing the goals.  This would avoid tying their hands by setting forth the steps to be followed, while determining as a Board the best methods for accomplishing the goals set for the Board, since they would be under the Board’s direct control.
It was noted that, as a process, if it is determined that a goal needs to be tasked to a committee, but it may be a goal suggested by a Board member who does not sit on that Committee, then the Board member can request that the suggestion be made part of the Agenda. After consideration of the suggestion, it would be up to the Committee to decide whether or not to pursue the suggested goal. 

The discussion concluded with a request that the Board members check their calendars and confirm availability on September 18, 2012 at 6:00 pm.

4.2
2012-13 Board Committee Meeting Schedule*
Mr. Phelan commented that he had been able to set the schedule for Board Committee meetings for the school year, beginning in September. If, because of the press of the business, some Committees believed it best to meet during August as well, they should notify him by email so that the availability of the committee members for a particular date could be investigated.
After a brief discussion, the members of the Audit Committee agreed to meet immediately following the scheduled Finance Committee meetings during the course of the upcoming school year, preferring to meet monthly, at least for a time, given the ambitious agenda envisioned for the year. The Audit Committee meetings will begin at 1:30 pm.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Dr. Kantaros reported that the Friends of Rhinebeck Lacrosse had recently held a tournament as a fundraiser and had been very successful, with quite a few schools from Westchester and across the river in attendance.

Mr. Phelan reported that it is possible that Club Lacrosse could become an Interscholastic sport for the coming year. There is a real desire and a need for a longer season that matches the time and effort that the students and the coach are putting in. The District may present the possibility to the Board in the future, contingent upon available outside funding and no other objections to this plan.

Mr. Slayton mentioned that, as a corollary, it was nice to see that a recent graduate had a byline in the newspaper recently.
5.2 
Old Business

Mr. Phelan reported that, as a result of concerns expressed at the last Board meeting, he had confirmed with Mr. Kreps and CELT that the Technology Audit will not only look at the use of technology but also at how technology is being taught. There will be a kickoff meeting to which the Board will be invited along with various stakeholder groups. There will be various points in the development of the Audit when requests for data inclusion can be made. The Administration is ready to give CELT the go-ahead to do what can be done over the summer without students and faculty available. 
Discussion followed, centering on a need for a firmer understanding to be expressed in writing by CELT that, in addition to recommendations on the use of technology, there will also be a study of, and recommendations relating to, improvement where needed in the teaching of technology. The example given was of the adequacy or inadequacy of current curriculum to prepare a student interested in pursuing computer science, and if it is inadequate, what more is needed.
The request was made for something in writing that reflects the concern the Board has for specific attention to the issue of computer curriculum K-12. 
Mr. Phelan commented that the written statement can be secured and then the Audit can go forward.
The Board members then began a discussion, as a follow up on the previous Board meeting, regarding pursuit of a paperless board meeting system. Vice President Slayton had prepared a spreadsheet to outline the various requirements, objectives and costs as outlined by input from Board members and information supplied by the District Clerk.
Ease of access and portability were mentioned as requirements with a high priority. Refinements will be made to the current matrix with further Board member input and cost analysis. Vice President Slayton and the District Clerk will use this as the basis for further research into potential products.

Mr. Phelan suggested that the Board members could, apart from the current discussion over a paperless system, determine if there is documentation routinely included in the packets that they did not believe they really needed on a routine basis, and requested feedback on the concept. 

A brief discussion followed with the suggestion that the Minutes, which are not confidential, could be emailed to the Board. The suggestion will be given thought. 
Mr. Phelan reported on the work that is planned at CLS for the summer. The District is poised to move forward. The work will involve handicapped ramps and an extension of the sidewalk from Knollwood Road to the CLS campus. If any Board members have questions or concerns they should be transmitted to Mr. Phelan soon since the District is ready to set the projects in motion.

5.3 
Public Comment



None
5.4 
Other

President Burns noted that the Action Items include the acceptance of two employee resignations for the purpose of beginning employment elsewhere. Karen Tannenbaum has served the District as a Teacher Aide and Jennifer Hammond-King has been a CLS teacher and a terrific participant in the CDEP process over the years. On behalf of the District, President Burns wished both individuals well in their new endeavors.
6.0
Action Items

6.1  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (General Fund, June 2012; Extra Classroom Fund, May 2012 and June 2012).*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve modifications to the middle school/high school building-level safety plan, as submitted by the BMS/RHS Safety Team, and the elementary school building-level safety plan, as submitted by the CLS Building-level Planning Team.*
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*

6.1.5 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Jennifer Hammond-King as English Language Arts Academic Intervention Services Teacher, effective August 1, 2012.

6.1.6 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the fifth grade whale watch trips to Cape Cod for two classes (Younger/Blass and Stiverson) on June 5-7, 2013, and for two classes (West and Palmatier) on June 12-14, 2013.*
6.1.7 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Karen Tannenbaum as Teacher Aide, effective immediately.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Justin Driever as Athletic Trainer for the 2012-2013 school year, at a stipend of $27,955, in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-11.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED 
6.3 

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the Fall coaching staff for the 2012-13 school year:
Swimming:
Girls Varsity
  
Patty Danneman
 $4,381*
Volleyball:
JV

  
Courtney Carroll 
 $2,482
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.4


Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional Summer 2012 curriculum, planning, clerical, CSE service, and administrative work.  (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.5  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of team leaders and advisors for Bulkeley Middle School for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached list.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve as a first reading and consideration of modifications to Board Policy No. 5300 - Code of Conduct, Board Policy No. 4526 – Use of Computers by Staff and Students; and Board Policy No. 5415 – Concussions and Concussion Management.*
Prior to the vote, the Board members and Mr. Phelan discussed the component of Policy No. 5415 relating to the computer-based neurocognitive evaluations of students. Mr. Phelan clarified that this system had been chosen based on the feedback from other District Athletic Directors as to the usefulness in judging whether a student is ready to resume play or not. Since all students, whether engaged in athletic activities or simply playing at recess, could experience a head injury, data will be collected on all students in grades 5 through 12, for whom such testing is available currently. The use of neurocognitive testing will provide the Athletic Trainer, the nurse and the Athletic Director with baseline data and post-injury data upon which to make return-to-play judgments.
Dr. Kantaros commented favorably on use of such testing. It allows the observer to see if reflexes and/or balance is still off, which might not be apparent in visual observation, and provides objective data to show parents. 

The school physician will have the final decision on whether a student can return to play or not. 

The question was raised as to whether the collection of this data and distribution to a coach, the school physician or even the parents of an 18-year-old would violate current HIPPA laws. The question will be referred to the District’s legal counsel for a response before the August 14 meeting.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant a request from Donna Shellhammer for an unpaid leave of absence from the position of Teacher Aide until 60 days after Dutchess County Department of Civil Service produces an Attendance Clerk Eligibility List for the District, pending her provisional appointment to the position of Attendance Clerk later this evening.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the provisional appointment of Donna Shellhammer to the position of Attendance Clerk (1.0 FTE), effective September 1, 2012, at a salary of Step 9 ($30,235), in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-11.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $1,638.84, as stipulated.*
Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the PTSO for its support of the District’s students.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
7.0  
Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to move into executive session at 8:47 pm for the purpose of the discussion of collective negotiations with the Rhinebeck Teachers Association and the Association of Non Instructional Employees pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:40 pm.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

8.0  
Adjournment
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:41 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,
Margaret Todisco




Joseph Phelan

District Clerk





Clerk Pro Tempore

